Roadside Bomb Kills 3 Aid Workers in Northern Afghanistan
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KABUL, Afghanistan — A roadside bomb on Tuesday killed three Afghan aid workers with a partner organization of the United Nations refugee agency in a relatively peaceful northern province, a sign of the militants’ continuing efforts to extend their reach in the country.

The three aid workers were driving in Jowzjan Province when their car was struck by a remotely detonated roadside bomb operated by someone watching the road, said Muhammad Khalil Aminzada, the provincial police chief.

Northern Afghanistan is largely peaceful, and development agencies are able to work there, unlike in regions south of the capital, Kabul. Yet attacks have been on the increase as the Taliban and other insurgent groups have sought to enlarge their areas of influence.

The explosion was so strong that all three workers for the organization — two engineers and a driver — were killed instantly and their car was destroyed, Mr. Aminzada said. He blamed the Taliban for the attack, and speculated that the timing had been tied to the presidential elections, scheduled for August. “The enemy of Afghanistan is trying to show its presence, as elections are coming very soon,” he said.

Mirajan Jahed, the administrative director of the organization, Development and Humanitarian Services for Afghanistan, confirmed the deaths of his three colleagues, who were on a mission to build shelters and homes for refugees returning to their villages in the province. He explained that the attack took place while the workers were leaving the project site in the district of Aqcha.

“They were trying to build 400 houses for refugees that included two rooms for each family, with kitchen and other necessities,” he said.

The United Nations refugee agency, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, which lost a staff member in a hotel bombing in neighboring Pakistan on June 9, said in a statement that it deeply regretted the loss of life.

The agency said that in a separate episode, also on Tuesday, members of its staff narrowly avoided an explosion on a military convoy in the eastern part of Afghanistan.

Insurgents have turned increasingly this year to using roadside bombs and remotely detonated explosions against foreign forces and others involved in development in Afghanistan. A United Nations worker in an armored car was hit by a roadside bomb in the southern province of Uruzgan in May and escaped injury.
